Public Interest Law Reporter

Volume 15	Article 2
Issue 1 Fall 2009	

2009

Medical Malpractice Reform: A Silver Bullet for the Health Care Crisis?

Ian Barney

Follow this and additional works at: http://lawecommons.luc.edu/pilr Part of the <u>Health Law and Policy Commons</u>, and the <u>Medical Jurisprudence Commons</u>

Recommended Citation

Ian Barney, *Medical Malpractice Reform: A Silver Bullet for the Health Care Crisis?*, 15 Pub. Interest L. Rptr. 1 (2009). Available at: http://lawecommons.luc.edu/pilr/vol15/iss1/2

This Feature is brought to you for free and open access by LAW eCommons. It has been accepted for inclusion in Public Interest Law Reporter by an authorized administrator of LAW eCommons. For more information, please contact law-library@luc.edu.

MEDICAL MALPRACTICE REFORM: A SILVER BULLET FOR THE HEALTH CARE CRISIS?

by Ian Barney

Political strategy has catapulted medical malpractice reform to the forefront of the health care debate. Some see reform as a panacea, arguing that reforming the medical liability system would so significantly reduce health care costs that it should be central to any health care reform legislation.¹ Others question the notion that malpractice reform would result in any meaningful cost-savings.²

The centerpiece of any traditional reform package would likely be a cap on the amount of damages plaintiffs could recover in malpractice suits.³ By limiting

1

award size, damage caps provide built-in cost-savings that allow malpractice insurers to provide lower premiums.⁴

Caps may provide further savings by reducing the number of non-meritorious claims filed.⁵ Also, by increasing the predictability of malpractice costs, caps could limit the practice of defensive medicine.⁶

Opponents of reform believe that, in the end, damage caps would reduce the quality of healthcare and restrict injured patients' access to just compensation without reducing overall health care costs.⁷ Essentially, if cost-savings were not significant, the reforms would not be worth the limitations imposed on plaintiffs.

The Case for Malpractice Reform

The purpose of damage caps, and most other traditional medical malpractice reforms, is to reduce doctors' malpractice insurance premiums by reducing litigation costs and increasing the predictability of malpractice claim outcomes.⁸ Primarily, caps reduce costs by limiting plaintiffs' awards in malpractice cases.

Damage caps may also provide additional cost savings by discouraging attorneys from filing non-meritorious cases. Proponents argue that caps limit the incentive for attorneys to take on numerous medical malpractice cases, regardless of merit, in hopes that success in one case will generate a windfall.⁹

By reducing litigation costs and increasing the predictability of malpractice claim outcomes, insurers should be able to provide cheaper malpractice insurance to doctors. One corollary of cheaper insurance is a reduction in the practice of defensive medicine.¹⁰ In theory, without the fear of crippling premiums caused by expensive malpractice claims, doctors would no longer order tests and procedures that are medically unnecessary.¹¹ Eliminating this waste could result in significant health care savings.

A study by the Massachusetts Medical Society supports this idea. The study concluded that 83 percent of doctors in Massachusetts engage in defensive medicine to avoid medical malpractice liability.¹²

Recently, House Republican Leader John Boehner of Ohio and Sen. Jon Kyl, R-Ariz., postulated that Americans could save over \$100 billion a year by reducing defensive medicine costs through effective medical liability reform.¹³ "Almost everybody agrees that we can save between \$100 billion and \$200 billion if we had effective medical malpractice reform," Sen. Kyl stated.¹⁴

However, Dr. Michelle Mello, Director of the Program in Law & Public Health for the Harvard School of Public Health, estimates that defensive medicine costs total approximately \$20 billion a year.¹⁵ While her estimate may be lower than Boehner's and Kyl's, Mello agrees that there are savings to be had.

Though a hot target for cost-savings, many experts say that not all defensive medicine is bad. Tom Baker, a professor at the University of Pennsylvania Law School, says that the fear of malpractice liability forces doctors to engage in responsible behaviors, such as carefully examining patient records and spending more time with patients.¹⁶

Also, every extra test and procedure that doctors order is not necessarily linked to fear of malpractice liability. In a 2004 report, the Congressional Budget Office (CBO) found that "some so-called defensive medicine may be motivated less by liability concerns than by the income it generates for physicians or by the positive (albeit small) benefits to patients."¹⁷

Nonetheless, eliminating health care costs by reducing both insurance premiums and excess defensive medicine costs is expected to produce at least some savings.¹⁸

Sen. Kyl points to Texas' malpractice reforms as a case study. In 2003, the Texas legislature instituted a \$250,000 cap on non-economic damages in medical malpractice cases involving physicians and a \$1.6 million cap on economic damages.¹⁹ In 2007, the state reported a 21.3 percent drop in malpractice insurance premiums.²⁰ The number of claims filed against physicians dropped from 6,038 in 2005 to 5,211 in 2006.²¹

After instituting a \$500,000 cap on non-economic damages in 2005, Illinois saw an even more precipitous decline in the number of claims filed. In 2006, medical malpractice lawsuits in Cook County dropped 25 percent from the previous year.²² The American Medical Association contends that because of the cap some doctors in Illinois have experienced a 5 to 30 percent reduction in premiums.²³

A damage cap in Georgia produced similar results. According to the Medical Association of Georgia, since Georgia's state legislature instituted a damage cap in 2005, the number of malpractice claims filed has fallen by 36 percent and malpractice insurance premiums have dropped by 18 percent.²⁴

How Much Would Medical Malpractice Reform Save?

Although there are savings to be found in imposing damage caps, the efficacy of medical malpractice reform as a health care "silver bullet" is hotly disputed.

Dr. Mello disputes the idea that medical malpractice reform is a cure-all.²⁵ According to her, although damage caps do provide a statistically significant reduction in malpractice costs, caps are relatively limited in their ability to bring down health care costs in the aggregate.²⁶

Why are caps so limited in their effect? The CBO estimates that in 2009 the direct costs of the medical malpractice system will only total approximately \$35 billion, or about 2 percent of total health care expenditures.²⁷ These direct costs include malpractice insurance premiums, settlements, awards and administrative costs not covered by insurance.²⁸

This means that even if malpractice insurance premiums were reduced by 25 to 30 percent, the reduction in overall health care spending would be miniscule – somewhere around 0.5 percent.²⁹ The CBO also predicts that any savings reaped from reducing defensive medicine would be "very small."³⁰ Thus, even when combined with savings from defensive medicine, medical malpractice reform barely makes a dent in overall health care spending.

The CBO also points out that much of these prospective savings have already been realized because states have implemented their own reforms.³¹ According to the National Conference of State Legislatures, over thirty states currently have some form of a statutory damage cap or an impediment to receiving non-economic damages.³²

Injured Patients and Access to Compensation

Though Sen. Kyl may view current medical malpractice compensation as "jackpot justice,"³³ a study by the Department of Justice showed that in 2005

medical malpractice plaintiffs prevailed in state court trials only 22.7 percent of the time. $^{\rm 34}$

Dr. Mello believes that "there are really too few claims," and that patients should have increased access to compensation.³⁵ Indeed, only about 2 percent of medical malpractice occurrences lead to a malpractice claim.³⁶ For that reason, Dr. Mello argues for a system of health courts, where panels of expert judges would decide compensation for injured patients.³⁷

H. Thomas Wells, Jr., former President of the ABA, argues: "The work of neutral scholars provides strong and objective evidence that caps discourage lawyers from filing meritorious malpractice cases, functionally depriving . . . persons of their day in court."³⁸ For the ABA, the reduction in access to courts is not worth the small impact that reform would have on overall health care costs.³⁹

Attorney Barry Chevitz, a partner at Corboy & Demetrio, a prominent Chicago personal injury law firm, echoes these sentiments. According to Chevitz, expenses associated with litigating medical malpractice claims are onerous. "I have never tried a med[ical] mal[practice] case for less than \$100,000 in costs," Chevitz states.⁴⁰

Attorney Chip Berry, another partner at Corboy & Demetrio, says, "[t]he costs of bringing [malpractice] suits and pursuing them is very high. Consequently, many meritorious cases with less-than catastrophic injuries are not filed at all."⁴¹

The ABA supports this contention. It argues that the precipitous decline in the number of medical malpractice cases filed in Illinois, following the 2005 damage cap, resulted from meritorious cases going unfiled.⁴²

In addition to calling into doubt the wisdom and efficacy of medical malpractice reform, plaintiffs' attorneys have challenged the constitutionality of damage caps.

Currently, 4 states have constitutional provisions proscribing damage caps. Five state supreme courts have declared damage caps unconstitutional.⁴³ There are also cases challenging the constitutionality of damage cap statutes currently pending in front of the Supreme Court of Georgia⁴⁴ and the Supreme Court

5

5

of Illinois.⁴⁵ This is the second time in a little over a decade that the issue has been before the Supreme Court of Illinois; in 1997 the Supreme Court of Illinois declared a statutory damage cap unconstitutional.⁴⁶

PRACTICAL POLITICS AND THE FUTURE OF MEDICAL MALPRACTICE REFORM

It is questionable whether traditional medical malpractice reform is the "silver bullet" to solving the economics of the health care crisis. Yet reform may be the "silver bullet" needed to strike grand compromise between Democrats and Republicans on health care reform.

In October, a major health care bill containing no significant malpractice reforms hit the floor of the Senate.⁴⁷ Not surprisingly, the bill squeaked out of the Senate Finance Committee with only one Republican vote.⁴⁸ Such a slim consensus poses serious problems for a bipartisan reform package.⁴⁹

Passing any sort of health care legislation will require that the Democrats garner 60 votes to defeat a Republican filibuster. Medical malpractice reform may be the olive branch needed to achieve this. Former Sen. Bill Bradley recently proposed such a trade off: the Democrats get to overhaul the health care system and the Republicans receive major medical malpractice reforms.⁵⁰

Though this proposal may be the key to generating historic compromise, any medical malpractice reform including damage caps seems unlikely.

President Obama, despite expressing interest in reform, has been adamant in his opposition of damage caps.⁵¹ Instead, the president has suggested federally funded state programs that experiment with alternative malpractice reforms such as Certificate of Merit programs and early disclosure models.⁵²

Certificate of Merit programs would require an individual to obtain an affidavit issued by experts or a panel of doctors stating that the individual's malpractice claim has merit before the case can proceed to court.⁵³ Early disclosure models would encourage doctors to disclose medical errors and apologize where appropriate, and the case would be sent to mediation before entering the civil court system.⁵⁴ Though significant, these proposals are likely inadequate when it comes to gathering health care reform support from Republicans whose mantra has been "oppose, oppose, oppose."⁵⁵ Republicans are looking for more comprehensive and systematic reform involving damage caps. Until they achieve it, their mantra is unlikely to change.

While the politics of malpractice reform is certainly messy, it is clear that any successful malpractice reform would have to strike a delicate balance between reigning in unnecessary health care costs and ensuring that medical malpractice victims have adequate access to justice.

Notes

1 Scott Horsley, *Could Lawsuit Curbs Pave Way For Health Care Deal*?, NPR.ORG, Sept. 2, 2009, http://www.npr.org/templates/story/story.php?storyId=112454986; Daphne Eviatar, *Tort Reform Unlikely to Cut Health Care Costs*, THE WASHINGTON INDEP, Aug. 19, 2009, *available at* http://Washingtonindependent.com/55535/tort-reform-unlikely-to-cut-health-care-costs.

2 Telephone Interview with Dr. Michelle Mello, Dir. of Program in Law & Public Health, Harvard School of Public Health (Sept. 16, 2009).

3 Kent Garber, *Democrats Avoid Tort Reform in Healthcare Debate*, U.S. NEWS & WORLD REP., Aug 27, 2009, *available at* http://www.usnews.com/articles/news/politics/2009/08/27/ democrats-avoid-tort-reform-in-healthcare-debate.html; Letter from Douglas W. Elmendorf, Director, Cong. Budget Office, to Senator Orrin G. Hatch (Oct. 9, 2009) (on file with author), *available at* http://www.cbo.gov/ftpdocs/106xx/doc10641/10-09-Tort_Reform.pdf.

4 Telephone Interview with Dr. Michelle Mello, *supra* note 2.

5 Id.

6 Garber, *supra* note 3; Letter from Douglas W. Elmendorf, Director, Cong. Budget Office, to Senator Orrin G. Hatch, *supra* note 3.

7 *Id.*; *See also* Health Care Law: Medical Liability Law, American Bar Association, http:// www.abanet.org/poladv/priorities/mpl/ (Nov 13, 2009) [hereinafter Health Care Law: Medical Liability Law].

8 CONGRESSIONAL BUDGET OFFICE, ECONOMIC AND BUDGET ISSUE BRIEF: LIMITING TORT LIABILITY FOR MEDICAL MALPRACTICE 2-3 (2004), http://www.cbo.gov/ftpdocs/49xx/doc4968/ 01-08-MedicalMalpractice.pdf [hereinafter LIMITING TORT LIABILITY FOR MEDICAL MALPRACTICE].

9 Press Release, Sen. Jon Kyl, Kyl on Medical Liability Reform (Oct 20, 2009) (on file with author), *available at* http://kyl.senate.gov/record.cfm?id=319155; Press Release, Sen. Jon Kyl, Jackpot Justice (Aug. 31, 2009) (on file with author) (*available at* http://www.kyl.senate.gov/record.cfm?id=317409).

10 LIMITING TORT LIABILITY FOR MEDICAL MALPRACTICE, *supra* note 8 at 2-3; Garber, *supra* note 3.

11 Garber, supra note 3; Eviatar, supra note 1.

12 Mass. Med. Soc'y, Investigation of Defensive Medicine in Massachusetts 3 (2006), http://www.massmed.org/Content/NavigationMenu10/NewsandPublications/Clinical

Publications/Clincal_Publications.htm (follow "Research Reports and Studies" hyperlink; then follow "Defensive Medicine Report 2008" hyperlink).

13 Jim Meyers & David Patten, *Rep. Boehner Accuses Obama of Subverting Constitution*, http:// www.newsmax.com/insidecover/boehner_healthcare_reform/2009/10/02/267705.html; Alexander C. Hart, *Medical Malpractice Reform Savings Would Be Small, Report Says*, L.A. TIMES, Oct. 10, 2009, *available at* http://www.latimes.com/news/nationworld/nation/la-na-malpractice10-2009oct10,0,4877440.story.

14 Hart, supra note 13.

15 Eviatar, supra note 1.

16 Id.

17 LIMITING TORT LIABILITY FOR MEDICAL MALPRACTICE, supra note 8 at 6.

18 Eviatar, supra note 1.

19 Ralph Blumenthal, *After Texas Caps Medical Awards, Doctors Rush to Practice There*, N.Y. TIMES, Oct. 5, 2007, at A21.

20 Id.

21 SUNSET ADVISORY COMMISSION, Texas MEDICAL BOARD: PERFORMANCE STUDY 261 (2009), http://www.sunset.state.tx.us/81streports/final81st/255.pdf.

22 Brief and Argument of the American Bar Association as Amicus Curiae Supporting Plaintiffs-Appellees at 9-11, Lebron v. Gottlieb Mem'l Hosp., Nos. 105741 & 105745 (Ill. Aug. 21, 2008) [hereinafter *Amicus Curiae* Brief and Argument of the American Bar Association].

23 Brief for American Medical Association and Illinois State Medical Society as Amici Curiae, Supporting Defendants-Appellants at 10, Lebron v. Gottlieb Mem'l Hosp., Nos. 105741 & 105745 (Ill. May 8, 2008).

24 Amy Lynn Sorrell, *Challenge to Medical Liability Caps Go Before Georgia, Maryland High Courts*, AM MED NEWS, Sept. 28, 2009, http://www.amaassn.org/amednews/2009/09/28/prl20 928.htm.

25 Telephone Interview with Dr. Michelle Mello, *supra* note 2.

26 Id.

27 Letter from Dir. Douglas W. Elmendorf, Cong. Budget Office, to Sen. Orrin G. Hatch, *supra* note 3.

28 Id.

29 LIMITING TORT LIABILITY FOR MEDICAL MALPRACTICE, *supra* note 8 at 6.

30 Id.

31 Letter from Dir. Douglas W. Elmendorf, Cong. Budget Office, to Sen. Orrin G. Hatch, *supra* note 3.

32 Medical Liability/Malpractice Laws, National Conference of State Legislatures, http:// www.ncsl.org/default.aspx?tabid=18516 (last visited November 13, 2009) [hereinafter National Conference of State Legislatures].

33 Press Release, Sen. Jon Kyl, Jackpot Justice, *supra* note 9.

34 Lynn Langton & Thomas H. Cohen, U.S. Dep't of Justice, Civil Bench and Jury Trials in State Courts, 2005 4 (2008).

35 Telephone Interview with Dr. Michelle Mello, *supra* note 2.

36 Eviatar, supra note 1.

37 Telephone Interview with Dr. Michelle Mello, supra note 2.

38 Amicus Curiae Brief and Argument of the American Bar Association, supra note 22 at 6.

39 Health Care Law: Medical Liability Law, supra note 7.

40 Email Interview with Barry R. Chevitz, Partner, Corboy & Demetrio (Sept 30, 2009).

41 Email Interview with Chip Barry, Partner, Corboy & Demetrio (Sept 30, 2009).

42 Amicus Curiae Brief and Argument of the American Bar Association, supra note 22 at 7.

8

Barney: Medical Malpractice Reform: A Silver Bullet for the Health Care C

43 National Conference of State Legislatures, *supra* note 32.

44 Bill Rankin, *Georgia High Court Considers Tort Reform Law*, THE ATLANTIC JOURNAL-CONST, Sept 15, 2009, *available at* http://www.ajc.com/news/georgia-high-court-considers-139 073.html.

45 Stewart Warren, *Can Tort Reform Help Save Health Care*, THE BOLINGBROOK SUN, Nov 4, 2009, *available at* http://www.suburbanchicagonews.com/bolingbrooksun/news/1862826,4_1_JO04_TORT_S1-091104.article.

46 Best v. Taylor Mach. Works, 689 N.E.2d 1057, 1064 (Ill. 1997).

47 Robert Pear & David Herszenhorn, *Republican's Vote Lifts a Health Bill, But Hurdles Re*main, N.Y. TIMES, Oct. 14, 2009, at A1.

48 Id.

49 Id.

50 Bill Bradley, *Tax Reform's Lesson for Health Care Reform*, N.Y. TIMES, Aug. 30, 2009, at WK9.

51 Horsley, supra note 1.

52 Kathleen Sebelius, U.S. Sec'y of Health & Human Serv's, Address at the University of Chicago's Dialogue on Health & Education (Sept. 10, 2009) (transcript available at http://www.hhs.gov/news/press/2009pres/09/20090910c.html).

53 Id.

54 Id.

55 David Leonhardt, Republicans and Tort Reform, NYTIMES.COM ECONOMIX BLOG, Sept.

29, 2009, http://economix.blogs.nytimes.com/2009/09/24/republicans-and-tort-reform/.